SUGAR POLLUTION

Curbing sugar supply for health and the environment





CONTENTS

KEY MESSAGES	3
INTRODUCTION	4
SUGAR POLLUTION: ENVIRONMENT, FOOD SECURITY AND HEALTH	8
AN OVERSUPPLY FEEDS EXCESSIVE DEMAND	18
AN INTEGRATED SUPPLY—DEMAND POLICY FRAMEWORK ON SUGAR	20
POLICY PROPOSALS	22
CONCLUSION	32
WORKS CITED	33

KEY MESSAGES

- The UK faces rising 'sugar pollution': the impacts on public health and the environment of producing, importing and consuming too much sugar. The UK sugar supply is equivalent to over two-and-a-half times the amount needed to meet the population's maximum recommended intake¹.
- Excessive consumption of sugar is a major cause of diet-related ill health². Meanwhile, the domestic production of sugar beet – which provides the UK with over half its sugar supply³ – is decimating UK topsoil, a non-renewable resource⁴, and damaging biodiversity through the use of neonicotinoids⁵.
- Agricultural and trade policies have simultaneously aimed to increase the UK's supply of sugar⁷. These policies actively undermine efforts to meet climate, environmental and public health goals^{1,8}.
- Demand-side policies targeting sugar consumption have so far proved largely unsuccessful in meeting their goals⁶.

- The UK government should take urgent action to ensure that sugar supply drops by nearly two-thirds, in line with the UK Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition safe consumption recommendations. This should be done while supporting growers of sugar beet to transition to other crops, which are needed to boost the UK's supply of fruit and veg – which is currently too small to provide all citizens with the suggested serving of '5-a-day'^{9,10}.
- A recent public consultation facilitated by the Food, Farming & Countryside Commission shows that the UK public support policy that provides strong and visible political leadership on food, and a crossgovernment approach to food issues. Sugar, which causes severe harm to human health while also damaging the environment in its production, is a clear case for nutrition- and nature-sensitive public policy.

Policy goal	Policies	Rationale
Reduce the UK's sugar supply in line with maximum safe consumption figures	 a. Introduce a quota on domestic sugar beet production b. Maintain or increase tariffs on imports of raw cane sugar c. Increase tariffs on imports of refined sugar (or ban imports completely) d. Increase tariffs on imports of confectionary and other high-sugar products that are key contributors to sugar intake e. Require future free trade agreements to conduct adequate environmental, equality and health assessments 	The UK will not be able to reduce sugar consumption in line with maximum intake recommendations at the population level unless the supply of abundant and affordable sugar is also reduced. Reducing the supply of sugar will involve reducing domestic production of sugar beet, but also ensuring that imports of refined and raw sugar do not increase as a result. This could be achieved by implementing environment- and nutrition- sensitive trade policies. It would also require ensuring that the co-products produced alongside sugar beet are not inadvertently subsidising its production.
Ensure environment- and nutrition- sensitive agricultural and land use policy	 a. Phase out subsidies to sugar beet production b. Subsidise horticultural production c. Cease to provide derogations for the use of neonicotinoids on sugar beet crops d. Provide support for some growers of sugar beet to transition to organic production 	Sugar beet is an inefficient crop from the perspective of nutritional value and environmental impact. It also requires the use of harmful insecticides to grow in current conditions. The UK's high-value land should be prioritised for growing crops which offer the most nutritional value for the least environmental impact. Sugar beet growers should be supported to make this transition.
Apply the 'polluter pays' principle to sugar production and/ or sale	a. Implement fiscal measures to disincentivise sugar production and sale	The true cost of sugar, accounting for its negative health and environmental externalities, is far higher than its market price. Sugar producers and manufacturers should be required to cover these costs to society, mirroring schemes the government is currently enacting to recoup costs on product packaging.

Table 1: Summary of policy recommendations

A little of what you fancy does you good, goes the saying: unfortunately, the UK's excessive supply and consumption of sugar demonstrates that a lot of it can do a great deal of harm. A product whose history is shaped by the legacies of colonialism and social inequality, the UK's sugar supply is today enough to provide every citizen with over two-and-a-half times the daily intake recommended by the UK's Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition (SACN)¹¹ and the NHS^a. Without intervention, this supply is likely to grow significantly in the coming years^{8,12,b}. The UK's sugar supply, and the knock on impacts this supply has both environmentally and on public health, is the subject of this report.





Source: Defra, 2018–2022; population data from ONS (2021). Maximum safe consumption based on 2021 population figure. This calculation assumes that all of the UK's sugar supply is intended for human consumption.

Overconsumption of sugar drives public health challenges such as obesity, childhood tooth decay, type 2 diabetes and hypertension¹³. Amid a food security crisis where the cost of fruits and vegetables has skyrocketed⁹, the UK's supply of fruit and vegetables is insufficient to provide its citizens with the recommended five servings per day⁹. Yet domestically produced sugar beet is using high-quality farmland^{1,14,15} that could be used instead to grow 3.1 million tonnes of carrots or 1.8 million tonnes of potatoes¹. Alongside

b The free trade agreement negotiated with Australia (A-UKFTA) allows Australian sugar exporters tariff-free access to the UK market, starting with 80,000 tonnes (pro-rata amount: 26,569 tonnes) in 2023 and increasing to 220,000 tonnes by 2030, after which unlimited amounts of sugar will be permitted to enter tariff-free.

a SACN and the NHS recommend that adults consume no more than 30g of free sugars (sugars added to food or drinks, and sugars found naturally in honey, syrups, and unsweetened fruit and vegetable juices, smoothies and purées) per day, making up no more than 5% of daily calorie intake. Maximum recommended amount for whole of UK is 0.73 million tonnes, calculated by multiplying the estimated UK population in 2021 of 67 million by 10.95kg (30 grams per day over the course of a year), rounded to the nearest 0.1 million tonne. Adjusting these figures for the number of young children in the country would lower this recommended amount further.

this, the UK imports 260,000 tonnes of raw cane sugar – a figure that may soon increase. As this report went to press, the government was considering whether to increase the Autonomous Tariff Quota for raw cane sugar, to allow more raw sugar to be imported into the UK tariff-free¹⁶.

No food production is totally without impact on our natural world, but the impacts of sugar production – a product which in excess is harmful for human health, and of which we eat too much - is particularly concerning. 6.9 million tonnes of sugar beet (giving around 1 million tonnes of sugar once processed) is grown in the UK each year on average³, on some of the most fertile land¹; this accounts for approximately 50% of the UK's sugar supply^{3,8}. As a root crop harvested late in the season, sugar beet production also drives an average annual loss of 464,000 tonnes of topsoil¹⁷ – equivalent to filling up 33,142 large dump trucks and driving them off the farm^c. Domestic sugar beet's vulnerability to pests has meant that for three years in a row, the government has granted growers of sugar beet an emergency derogation (or suspension) of the ban against neonicotinoid pesticides⁵, which are highly toxic to bees and other pollinators¹⁸. The crop is also vulnerable to the impacts of drought, frost and other pests like moths³, highlighting its limited resilience in the face of global heating. These challenges have indeed led to a slight decline in sugar beet production, and it is partially as a result of this that the government is considering increasing the supply of imported cane sugar¹⁶.



Image credit: Pixabay user distelAPPArath

c This assumes a soil tare rate of 6.5% of yield (based on Feedback's previous research at https://feedbackglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Too-much-of-a-bad-thing-the-use-and-misuse-of-land-and-soils-to-grow-sugar-updated-Feb-2020-002.pdf, Appendix 1) and is a five-year average calculated using Defra data for sugar beet yield and area under cultivation in 2018–2022 from Defra's Agriculture in the United Kingdom 2022 [Data set] and Defra Agriculture in the United Kingdom 2021. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/agriculture-in-the-united-kingdom-2022. Total truck loads based on an average capacity of a large dump truck at 14 tonnes per load.

While public policy seeks to support the productivity of UK sugar beet with access to pesticides, and the government considers increasing the supply of cane sugar into the UK, the number of people living with diabetes in the UK topped 5 million for the first time¹⁹. An oversupply of sugar undermines well-intentioned public health policies on reducing sugar consumption, which to date have largely failed to achieve their goals. The UK government's voluntary 2015–2020 Sugar Reduction Programme saw a 7.1% *increase* in the total tonnes of sugar sold in applicable product categories; the introduction of 14 obesity strategies in 30 years has failed to reduce obesity rates²⁰. These failures are linked to the oversupply of sugar in British diets, which so far has not been addressed by public policy in an integrated way.

This report argues that the UK's sugar supply amounts to sugar pollution and makes the case for integrated supply- and demand-side policies to curb it through action on both domestically produced and imported sugar. Using the World Cancer Research Fund's NOURISHING policy framework on promoting healthy diets^{21,22} (see Figure 4, p.20), it proposes policy changes that fit into the 'H' in NOURISHING: harnessing the food supply chain and actions across sectors to ensure coherence with health. In the UK, this supply chain consists of British Sugar, the sole manufacturer of refined sugar from sugar beet in the UK, and Tate & Lyle, the only importer of cane sugar into the UK. It also includes around 3,000 sugar beet growers in East Anglia and the East Midlands (see Box 1).

The report begins by explaining the different sources of sugar in the UK and highlighting the negative impact of this oversupply before recommending policy proposals to curb sugar production and bring it in line with safe consumption guidelines^d. It then looks at how reducing the UK's sugar supply can align with other goals such as addressing the cost-of-living crisis, reducing the burden of non-communicable diseases (NCDs), ensuring food security and supporting growers' incomes⁸. It also highlights how the type of government action required to reduce the UK's sugar supply is not without precedent – the UK has already been a world leader in phasing out coal, and a proposed ban on single-use vapes shows that policy decisions can be made on both health and environmental grounds²³.

BOX 1: WHO'S WHO IN THE BRITISH SUGAR INDUSTRY

British Sugar: The sole manufacturer of refined sugar from sugar beet in the UK, and in practice the sole buyer of the UK's sugar beet crop. Owned by Associated British Foods Plc.

NFU (National Farmers' Union) Sugar: The single entity that represents all sugar beet growers in the UK and negotiates on their collective behalf with the single processor (British Sugar).

Tate & Lyle: A British-headquartered, global supplier of food and beverage ingredients to industrial markets, responsible for importing all cane sugar into the UK.

Sugar beet growers: Around 3,000 growers in East Anglia and the East Midlands, who supply British Sugar with between 5–8 million tons of sugar beet per year²⁴.

d Proposals in this report relate to agricultural, land, and trade policy. Recommendations on actions for supermarkets to reduce sugar sales can be found in a joint Feedback and Action on Sugar April 2023 brief *Sugar rush: How UK supermarkets drive high sugar sales.* Recommendations on demand-side policies to reduce sugar consumption can be found in briefings by Action on Sugar, including their November 2022 report *The UK Sugar Reduction Programme: What is next*? (especially p.17).

BOX 2: A SHORT HISTORY

The history of sugar in the UK is one of injustice. In 1493, Christopher Columbus took the first sugar cane to the Caribbean – and the foundations of an industry that undergirded the growth of the British Empire were born. England founded its first colony in Jamestown in 1607, and sugar was present by 1619²⁵. By the 1720s, half of the ships leaving the port of British New York were either coming from or going to the Caribbean²⁶, and by 1750, there were 120 sugar refineries operating in Britain²⁷.

Called a 'tropical drug food' by scholar Sidney Mintz²⁸, the British public's taste for sugar, and the sweetness once found only in rare tastes of fruits and honey, grew alongside a more plentiful and affordable supply. The UK's annual per capita consumption of sugar was 4 lbs in 1704, 16 lbs in 1800 and 90 lbs in 1901, representing a 22-fold increase that saw Britons consuming the most sugar in Europe²⁵. Sugar played a key role in shoring up financing for the UK's North American colonies. This affordable supply was a product of the labour of enslaved people, brought to the Caribbean through the

Atlantic slave trade. In 1800, it was estimated that for every two tonnes of cane sugar imported to England, one enslaved person had died²⁹. A consumer boycott of West Indian sugar in the early 1790s in the name of abolition mobilised more than 300,000 Britons³⁰. The focus turned to domestic sugar beet production in the aftermath of World War I, when shortages in sugar imports led to prohibitive costs³¹, and took off in the 1930s when parliament passed the Sugar Industry Act, amalgamating all existing sugar beet factories into a single corporation partially owned by the government – the British Sugar Corporation, today known as British Sugar³².

The legacy of the international sugar trade remains visible in contemporary trade dynamics. The 1951–1974 Commonwealth Sugar Agreement – which allowed raw sugar exported to the UK from Australia, East Africa, Fiji, Mauritius, South Africa, and the Caribbean to be subjected to lower tariffs – mirrored the British Empire's historical sugar trading routes. In 2021, the top exporters of raw cane sugar to the UK included several former British colonies, such Belize, Eswatini, Mauritius, Fiji and South Africa⁸.



Image credit: Feedback

The following section lays out the negative impacts on people and the planet associated with sugar consumption and production in the UK. While the focus of this report is on sugar beet rather than cane, in part because it represents over half of the overall sugar supply, cane sugar also poses considerable environmental and social challenges (see Box 5, p.15). These impacts underline the fact that continuing to grow the same amount of sugar is unjustifiable from the perspective of public health, food security and the environment.

DOMESTICALLY GROWN DOES NOT MEAN BETTER

The UK produces over 50% of its sugar supply domestically through the cultivation of sugar beet (see Figure 2).



Figure 2: Sugar supply by source, 5-year average, millions of tonnes and % share of total supply (2018–2022)

Source: Defra, 2013–2022; data on confectionary and other high-sugar products (chocolate, bread, cakes, pastries and biscuits) from Richardson and Winkler (2019, using 2017–18 data). Confectionary is based on 40% sugar content by weight, chocolate on 50%, and bread, cakes, pastries and biscuits on 20%.

SUGAR BEET STRIPS AWAY IRREPLACEABLE TOPSOIL

Growing sugar beet poses major challenges for maintaining and enhancing topsoil – the upper layer of soil that is most rich in organic matter and microorganisms that are needed to grow nutritious and healthy crops. Producing just 1 cm of topsoil takes 200–400 years – for this reason, it is considered a non-renewable resource⁴.

Yet the process of harvesting sugar beet can lift hundreds of thousands of tonnes of topsoil from UK fields every year, in the form of soil tare, which is caused by the soil clinging to the beet and machinery during harvest. All root crops involve some soil loss from crop harvesting, but sugar beet is a greater culprit than comparable crops, such as potatoes, because it is harvested later in the year when soils are wetter and more prone to sticking to the crop and farm machinery.

Using data from Defra, Feedback has calculated that the amount of soil lost from UK sugar beet farms during harvest varied between around 464,000 and 507,000 tonnes in the period 2018–2022, with an average soil loss per year of 489,000 tonnes^e. The UK already loses around 2.9 million tonnes of soil per year (excluding losses due to crop harvesting)³³, largely through the loss of silts and sands on arable and horticultural land, which, according to previous calculations by Feedback, means that sugar beet harvesting adds an additional 13–21% to the UK's annual topsoil loss per year¹. This loss includes vital minerals that support food production – approximately 18,000 tonnes of nitrogen, 38,000 tonnes of potassium and nearly 5,000 tonnes of phosphorous are lost annually from English and Welsh soils³⁴.

British Sugar sells approximately 200,000 tonnes per year of this topsoil to construction and landscaping companies under the TOPSOIL brand¹. Despite marketing their topsoil as a sustainable 'co-product', British Sugar's business model is effectively converting some of the best agricultural soils in the country into products for industries like landscaping¹. A high-level estimate by Feedback shows that British Sugar may have an annual revenue of up to £13.5 million from this co-product^f.

The loss of topsoil comes at a heavy price to the public. Damage to soils costs the economies of England and Wales £1.2 billion every year in lost ecosystem services, such as lost agricultural output and flood damage³⁵. Soil erosion affects around 17% of land in England and Wales, diminishing yields and increasing farmer costs³. These costs are likely to continue in the future, putting our ability to grow high-quality food at risk. As Defra says in their

"The success of UK agriculture depends upon healthy soils ... In the face of a changing climate and increase in food demand, it is important to mitigate the risks to long-term productive capacity and encourage farmers to manage their soils in a sustainable way."

Agriculture in the United Kingdom 2022 (p.142)

e This assumes a soil tare rate of 6.5% of yield (based on Feedback's previous research at https://feedbackglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Too-much-of-a-bad-thing-the-use-and-misuse-of-land-and-soils-to-grow-sugar-updated-Feb-2020-002.pdf, Appendix 1) and is a five-year average calculated using Defra data for sugar beet yield and area under cultivation in 2018–2022 from Defra's Agriculture in the United Kingdom 2022 [Data set] and Defra Agriculture in the United Kingdom 2021. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/aqriculture-in-the-united-kingdom-2022.

f This was calculated using the cost provided by the TOPSOIL customer service team in private correspondence for approximately 18,200 kg of topsoil for landscaping purposes, which they said would have a retail cost of £1,230. This is equivalent to the cost of £0.06 per kg. Multiplied by the average of 200,000 tonnes (200,000,000 kg) of TOPSOIL that British Sugar claims to sell per year, TOPSOIL would be generating £14.5 million in gross profit.

"We have four main product categories: sugar, animal feed, biofuels and specialty products ... this year the contribution from these revenue streams [non-sugar products] increased significantly and has come close to the contribution from our sugar products"

Associated British Foods 2022 annual report 2023 report *Agriculture in the United Kingdom 2022* (p.142): 'The success of UK agriculture depends upon healthy soils ... In the face of a changing climate and increase in food demand, it is important to mitigate the risks to long-term productive capacity and encourage farmers to manage their soils in a sustainable way.'

Soil also plays an important role in capturing carbon, and releases stored carbon once degraded. Approximately 225,000 tonnes of carbon is lost from the soils in England and Wales each year³⁴, a share of which is caused by harvesting sugar beet. This is equivalent to the annual carbon footprint of 16,400 UK residents^{9,36}.

As a root crop, harvesting sugar beet will always involve some level of disturbance to the soil, in the same way as other root crops like potatoes. However, other, more nutritious crops have the potential to support carbon sequestration, rather than promoting carbon release. One study found that that using no-till practices in conjunction with mulching can reduce the CO_2 and N_2O emissions by 21% and 34% respectively, and increase methane uptake by 22% compared with conventionally tilled fields³⁷. More conservative tillage activities can be employed with sugar beet, but the environmental damage of the crop is strongly influenced by production intensity – so the more sugar beet that is produced, the less chance growers have of providing intensive soil and seedbed care³⁸. Increasing or maintaining current levels of sugar beet production, then, is likely incompatible with more environmentally friendly cultivating practices.

BOX 3: SUGAR'S MANY CO-PRODUCTS: ENABLING PRODUCTION?

In addition to TOPSOIL, British Sugar claims that 'co-products' associated with its sugar production include³⁹:

- Bioethanol
- Animal feed
- Aggregate
- Renewable energy
- Electricity
- Horticulture, including medicinal cannabis

In their 2022 annual report, Associated British Foods, which owns British Sugar, stated: 'We have four main product categories: sugar, animal feed, biofuels and specialty products ... this year the contribution from these revenue streams [non-sugar products] increased significantly and has come close to the contribution from our sugar products'⁴⁰.

This means that some of the UK's highest-quality lands are being used not to grow nutritious crops for human consumption, but nutritionally poor crops which also generate animal feed, fuel and other products designed to maximise British Sugar's revenue streams.

These co-products may be partially driving the production of sugar beet, particularly if they are equally or more financially lucrative than sugar beet itself. Despite British Sugar's claims to be 'no waste'³⁹, the use of co-products for a secondary market does not prevent the primary production model from being unsustainable. Furthermore, where a co-product market contributes to the profitability of a product, there is a risk that this creates further demand and effectively perpetuates an unsustainable system.

g This estimate uses the average annual carbon footprint for UK residents calculated by WWF and the Stockholm Environment Institute at the University of York (13.7 tonnes a year).

SUGAR BEET REQUIRES BANNED INSECTICIDES AND Increasingly unrealistic climate conditions to grow profitably

Soil loss is not the only risk posed by sugar beet cultivation. To deliver the high yields that make production financially viable, sugar beet farming is growing increasingly reliant on neonicotinoid insecticides to ward off the beet yellows virus, which is transmitted by aphids⁴¹. These chemicals are extremely harmful to vital wildlife such as bees and pollinators^{42,43}. Over time they accumulate in soils, waterways and other plants, exposing other organisms to their effects^{44,45}. Around the globe, neonicotinoid measurements taken from water have been found to exceed safe limits⁴⁵. In the UK, neonicotinoids have been linked to increased extinction rates for bees⁴⁶. In 2017, a study on aquatic insects found that eight rivers in England exceeded chronic neonicotinoid pollution limits, with likely impacts on mayflies, other insects, fish and birds. The worst polluted river was the River Waveney, on the Norfolk/Suffolk border, and the most likely source of the pollution was deemed to be sugar beet fields^{47,48}.

The use of neonicotinoids has been condemned by not only citizen-led campaigns but also the European Union (EU). In the spring of 2018, the European Commission and 76% of EU Member States decided to ban three highly bee-toxic neonicotinoid insecticides. The law was passed despite industry pressure from sugar beet growers. However, lobbying resulted in several Member States being granted derogations (exemptions from the law)⁴⁹, before the EU Court of Justice ruled in January 2023 that these exemptions should no longer be permitted⁴¹.

Despite this indicative decision across the channel, the UK government has granted sugar beet growers a derogation on neonicotinoids for the last three years – 2021, 2022^h and again in 2023⁵⁰. In 2022, the UK government's derogation decision indicated that 'it [was] hoped' that the sugar beet industry would no longer rely on neonicotinoids by 2023, through the development of pest-resistant sugar beet varieties and greater use of Integrated Pest Management (IPM)⁴², which some countries such as Malta report finding successful⁴¹. However, the UK government once again granted sugar beet growers the derogation in 2023 – a move entirely at odds with the landmark agreement on the protection of biodiversity it reached at COP15 in November 2022, where it endorsed a global target to reduce the risks of pesticides by at least 50% by 2030⁵¹.

Repeated requests to allow the use of neonicotinoids highlight that what the sugar beet industry terms 'exceptional circumstances' are becoming standard growing conditions. In 2020, for example, French beet growers reported a decline of 30% in yield on the national level caused by the beet yellows virus and lack of access to neonicotinoids.⁵² Without either using neonicotinoids or switching on a large scale to more agroecological systems, the industry will struggle to remain profitable.

h The derogation was granted in 2022 but finally was not utilised due to an improvement in conditions.



Image credit: Pixabay user Ehrecke

Additionally, sugar beet will be vulnerable to the impacts of a rapidly heating climate. East Anglia has been described as on 'the front line' of managing the impacts of climate change in the UK, including increased winter rainfall and hotter, drier summers. This is bad news for sugar beet. Sugar beet is a break crop, meaning that it is a crop used during the off-seasons of another (in this case, often wheat), generally sown in March and harvested anytime between September and the following March^{53,54}. It is only moderately tolerant of drought. Prolonged dry periods are detrimental to crop development and overall yields⁵⁵, and as early as 1998, studies showed that on average 10% of sugar beet yields were being lost every year due to insufficiently moist soils⁵⁵. Rainfall in East Anglia is already low compared to the rest of the UK⁵⁶. Sugar beet requires approximately 300 mm of water between June and August, and the average amount of rainfall (according to a study done in 2009, when the impacts of global heating were much less apparent) in the growing area during these summer months was just 116 mm⁵⁷.

Issues related to erratic weather patterns have already come to fruition: the UK government's *Agriculture in the United Kingdom 2022* report shows that sugar beet production decreased by 18% to 6.0 million tonnes in 2022 from 2021. In addition to the issue of the beet yellows virus, the drop was driven by a severe drought in the summertime, followed by an infestation of beet moth, which thrives in dry conditions and capitalises on weakened plants³. In December 2022, the crop suffered a 'frost event' which triggered insurance payments for growers funded by British Sugar^{3,58}.

The volatility surrounding sugar beet production suggests that change in the sector is vital. If a crop which provides limited nutritional value cannot be grown profitably without the use of harmful insecticides, it's time to rethink growing it at all – particularly on the high-quality farmland found in East Anglia and the East Midlands.

BOX 4: SUGAR BEET AND GROWERS' LIVELIHOODS

Sugar beet has historically been an attractive crop for growers. An important rotational crop, its prices are set through a bargaining process between British Sugar, the monopoly buyer for the crop, and NFU Sugar, the single entity which represents all growers of sugar beet in the UK and bargains on their collective behalf⁵⁹. This relative stability has been maintained, in part, by the tariffs of up to 100% on imported cane sugar⁵⁴ when the UK was part of the EU and subject to EU trading laws. Post-Brexit, the UK authorised a free trade agreement with Australia⁶⁰ that will allow a duty-free quota of 80,000 tonnes (pro-rata amount: 26,569 tonnes) of Australian cane sugar to enter the UK in 2023¹². This amount will increase by 20,000 tonnes every year for an eight-year period, after which there will be no tariffs. A new Autonomous Tariff Quota also grants tariff-free access to 260,000 tonnes of additional sugar onto the UK market^{61,62}.

This is excellent news for British Sugar's sole competitor in the UK market, Tate & Lyle, who strongly supported Brexit on the argument that EU tariffs on sugar were inflating their raw material bill by €40 million a year⁵⁴, making it challenging to operate competitively. Now, the tables have turned, and it is growers of sugar beet who are concerned about the impact of trade on their livelihoods⁶³. According to the *Guardian*, imported raw cane is often cheaper than British-produced sugar beet⁶³; there have been concerns that the market would not be competitive with newly liberalised imports. Contract prices between British Sugar and the NFU have been declining for most of the last decade, but sugar beet growers negotiated a deal with British Sugar for £40 per tonne during the 2023/24 season, a 48% price increase on the previous contract⁶⁴.

A potential new free trade agreement (FTA) with India may further threaten the livelihoods of sugar beet growers⁶². India is one of the world's largest sugar producers and exported a record amount of sugar in 2021/22, despite the World Trade Organization (WTO) having ruled that its sugar subsidisation regime was illegal⁶⁵. NFU Sugar is highly concerned about the potential of the deal, having stated that 'concessions on sugar within an FTA with India would therefore require UK sugar beet growers to compete with a production system that is propped up by an extensive, and illegal, government subsidy regime'⁶², and met with government officials in June of 2023. Negotiations on a free trade agreement with Mexico are also underway.

SUGAR IS USING VALUABLE LAND THAT WE NEED TO ENSURE A NUTRITIOUS FOOD SUPPLY

Sugar beet crops are sitting on a treasure trove of some of the UK's highestquality soils¹. Soils across the region where British Sugar refineries are located (all sugar beet farming occurs within a certain geographical radius of a refinery, to limit transportation costs), are mostly classified as having a high or moderate likelihood of being 'the best and most versatile' agricultural land^{14,15}.

The productivity of sugar beet, currently defined as profit produced per acre, would look very different if re-conceptualised through a lens that accounts for public health, food security and environmental degradation. Productivity should instead be regarded as the ability to provide the highest-quality nutrition while causing the least environmental damage, with high-quality lands reserved for crops that suit this purpose.

From this perspective, growing 6.0 million tonnes of sugar beet in 2022 was a poor use of the UK's best and most versatile lands. Firstly, much of the sugar beet that is grown is wasted: higher volumes of food waste by weight occur for sugar beet than any other crop at the farm level. In 2019, 347,000 tonnes, or 3.9% of production, were ploughed back into the field⁶⁶. For context, this is over twice the amount (144,000 tonnes) of field peas harvested in the UK in 2022³.

Secondly, while the UK has far more sugar beet than it needs to meet the recommended maximum intake of sugar at a population level, the country is short on fruit and vegetables. Sustainable & Healthy Food Systems (SHEFS), a global research programme led by the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine (LSHTM), recently found that the total supply in the UK of fruits and vegetables is below the minimum five portions a day ('5-a-day') recommended by the Eatwell Guide: assuming no food waste, there are 367 grams of fruit and vegetables available per person per day; the recommended intake is 400 grams⁶⁷.

Furthermore, SHEFS research found that the UK has become increasingly reliant on imports to meet its fruit and vegetable supply, with 47% of vegetables and 87% of fruit produced elsewhere. Of these imported fruits and vegetables, in 2013, 32% were from areas defined as climate-vulnerable – a 60% increase since 1987, led by changing consumption patterns that favour products like tropical fruits over vegetables like cabbages, peas and carrots that are traditionally grown in the UK⁹. This demonstrates that much of the UK's access to nutritious food is currently precarious.

Increasing fruit and vegetable intake would require, in part, increasing domestic production. Successfully doing so would contribute eight months to the UK government's target of extending healthy life expectancy in the UK by 5 years by 2035⁶⁸ while reducing greenhouse gas emissions from diets by 8.2%⁹. Domestic land for growing fruit and vegetables could be freed up by converting some of what is currently used to grow sugar beet¹, as part of a managed transition that combines demand-side measures such as social prescribing of fruit and vegetables, and public procurement to ensure increased demand.

In order for sugar beet production to not exceed the maximum recommended intake of sugar for the UK population (730,000 tonnes per year; see Figure 1, p.4) the planted hectarage would need to be reduced by 50% (this assumes changes to other supply streams like imported raw cane sugar as well). Approximately 49,200 hectares of land could then be used for other purposes. To illustrate the point, Feedback has calculated that this land could theoretically be used to grow approximately 155,500 tonnes of peas, or 2.1 million tonnes of potatoes, or 3.8 million tonnes carrotsⁱ. This yield of carrots, for example, could provide the UK population with an additional 16 grams of veg per person per dayⁱ – closing the current supply gap by 47%. Other alternatives include brassicas and peas and beans, which would have the additional benefit of increasing the UK's supply of domestically grown plant-based protein.

Figure 3: Theoretical ability of carrots grown on sugar beet land to fill the gap in '5-a-day' fruit and vegetable supply



BOX 5: CANE SUGAR ALSO HAS ENVIRONMENTAL COSTS

Much of these points focused on domestic sugar beet production, but imported cane sugar refined by Tate & Lyle (which made up 23% of the UK's supply over the last five years³) also has negative impacts on the climate and environment. Water use (5,200 m³ per hectare for sugar cane compared to 40 m³ for sugar beet) and chemical inputs (particularly nitrogen) are both greater for sugar cane than for sugar beet⁶⁹. Soil erosion is also significant for sugar cane as well as beet and the production of cane also involves turning over new land to the crop, whereas beet tends to be farmed on existing agricultural land⁷⁰. In terms of overall carbon impact, sugar cane consumed in the EU has a higher impact than EU-grown beet, driven by transportation, with 45–60% of the emissions of cane sugar in the EU coming from transport⁷¹. Therefore, it is crucial that policymakers ensure that reductions in UK sugar beet production do not merely result in an increase in imports. This would only serve to offshore environmental impacts.

Credit: Feedback, 2023

i Calculated by estimating a required reduction of sugar beet production of 50%, and a reduction of 50% of planted hectarage by proxy (from a five-year average of planted hectarage of 98,400 hectares to 49,200 hectares).

 $j \quad$ Total carrot yield converted from tonnes into grams per day per capita (2021 census).

THE OVERSUPPLY OF CHEAP SUGAR IS DAMAGING OUR HEALTH AND EXACERBATING INEQUALITIES

In producing sugar from beet, soil is being degraded and land is used inefficiently, to produce a commodity that is bad for public health. Overconsumption of sugar contributes majorly to public health challenges including obesity, childhood tooth decay, type 2 diabetes and hypertension¹³. In 2023, the number of people living with diabetes in the UK topped five million for the first time¹⁹.

High sugar intake has a devastating impact on young people and children. In 2020, hospitals in England carried out almost 180 operations a day on children and teenagers to remove rotting teeth, costing the NHS £41.5 million per year⁷². In 2023, a survey of school nurses found that the cost-of-living crisis was worsening the dental health of many pupils due to poor nutrition⁷³. High sugar consumption is associated with an increased probability of overweight and obesity among children and adolescents⁷⁴; in the UK, around 30% of children are living with overweight or obesity⁷⁵, among the highest rates of childhood obesity in Europe².

Today, income inequalities and the relatively low cost of sugary processed foods compared with fresh produce continue to drive sugar overconsumption, making reducing the UK's sugar supply an urgent social justice issue. Rising food costs put pressure on low- and middle-income families. Between October 2021 and October 2022, the price of fruit rose by 10.3% and vegetables by 15.1%⁹, whereas sugar, jams and confectionary prices rose by only 7%. A survey of food insecure households at that time found that 48% reported buying less vegetables, and 58% less fruit⁷⁶. Overall, a report by The Food Foundation found that calorie for calorie, healthy food is three times as expensive as less healthy foods⁷⁷. Accordingly, the poorest fifth of UK households would need to spend 43% of their disposable income on food to meet the cost of government-recommended healthy diets, whereas the richest fifth would need to spend just 10%⁷⁷.

Income disparities are linked to health inequalities: the rates of noncommunicable diseases and conditions linked to the overconsumption of sugar, including obesity and type 2 diabetes, are higher in socio-economically disadvantaged neighbourhoods and among Black, Asian and racialised ethnic communities^{78,79}. Children in more deprived areas of the UK are more likely to consume a range of products high in fat, sugar and salt (HFSS), as well as to be exposed to their advertising⁸⁰.

BOX 6: SUGAR HAS A HISTORY OF INEQUALITY

The impact of sugar has always been intertwined with poverty and gender. One reason is that for a long time, sugar has been cheap. In 19th-century Britain, women prioritised the diets of their husbands due to dependence on their wage earnings²⁸. The heartiest foods, like meat and whole grains, went to the working husband; a rapidly expanding sugar supply meant that women could meet their caloric needs cheaply²⁸. Cheap jam became ubiquitous on the tables of the working poor by the late 19th century, and as women also began to sell their labour for wages, it allowed them to put together quick meals rather than toiling in the kitchen^{25,28}. Old food advertisements from the 1960s and 1970s show how women, as procurers of food for households, were targeted with messaging on sugar as 'good, useful' food for their families⁸¹.

BOX 7: SUGAR'S TRUE COST IS FAR HIGHER THAN ITS PRICE

It's difficult to calculate the true cost – i.e., the cost that accounts for all negative externalities, including environmental and health impacts – of sugar due to insufficient data. However, we can safely assume that the true cost of sugar would be astronomically higher than its market price of £29.86 per tonne³. Sugar beet production is implicated in costs related to soil degradation (estimated at £1.2 billion every year³⁴ in England and Wales) and pollinator loss (£400–680 million per year)⁴³. Sugar costs taxpayers in other ways, too. The NHS spends £41.5 million per year on treating tooth decay, some share of which would be attributable to sugar⁷². Public Health England estimated that achieving its sugar consumption recommendation of no more than 5% of people's energy intake coming from sugar within 10 years would save the NHS nearly £500 million per year in costs related to caries and comorbidities of obesity healthcare (and this is an estimate that they believe is relatively conservative)⁸².

"While the government strongly supports the UK's sugar industry, it is also important to note that domestic per capita sugar consumption significantly exceeds the levels recommended by Public Health England"

Evidence in post-Brexit trade in sugar from 14 March 2018

For over 30 years, the UK government has been attempting to act on the consumption of sugar and its correlated health outcomes through a range of schemes²⁰, including the 2015–2020 Sugar Reduction Programme, recent and forthcoming HFSS regulations, and the Soft Drinks Industry Levy (SDIL). However, we have yet to see the dramatic (and vital) results that these strategies have promised.

The voluntary Sugar Reduction Programme saw a 7.1% *increase* in the tonnes of sugar sold in applicable product categories and managed to reduce sugar content in certain products by just 3.5%, despite its goal of doing so by 20%⁶. Meanwhile, critical elements of the HFSS legislation package, including restrictions on multi-buy offers of HFSS foods and restricting television advertising during key time periods, have been further delayed from starting in 2022, first to 2023, and now 2025 – sparking concerns that they will be scrapped completely⁸³. Although total soft drink sales went up during the evaluated period, the Soft Drinks Industry Levy (SDIL) did see some success in reducing the total sugar sold in soft drinks by 34.3% between 2015 and 2019⁸⁴. It should be noted that the most successful of these policies – the SDIL – relied on increasing costs to manufacturers who fail to reformulate products to include less sugar, a similar effect to that of increasing the overall cost of sugar by reducing supply.

These policies come at the end of a long line of other failed initiatives. From 1992 to 2020, despite 14 obesity strategies containing 689 policies being published, rates of obesity in England have not reduced²⁰. A 2021 review of these strategies concluded that the failure of these policies to promote change may be driven by 'weakness in policy design ... and failures of implementation and evaluation'²⁰. It further highlights that the reliance of these policies on individual behaviour change, rather than factors shaping the environment and economy, makes them unlikely to be effective²⁰. Indeed, calculations by Feedback using Public Health England data from 2019 show that between 2008 and 2018, the average decline in sugar consumption was just 0.2% annually^{1,k}.

These consistently insufficient results directly relate to the failure to act on the UK's overly robust sugar supply. In written submissions to parliament, Defra has acknowledged the tension between supporting the UK's sugar industry and meeting public health goals but has been unable to shed light on how these could be reconciled⁷. 'While the government strongly supports the UK's sugar industry, it is also important to note that domestic per capita sugar consumption significantly exceeds the levels recommended by Public Health England', says their submission to *Evidence in post-Brexit trade in sugar* from 14 March 2018⁷. In the same submission, Defra stated that it is committed to 'encouraging' the food and drink industry to reduce the amount of sugar in products popular with children, while creating 'the conditions for the sugar industries to further improve competitiveness and innovation in response to any new market challenges that arise'⁷. In September 2023, Defra opened a consultation on *increasing* the quota of raw cane sugar that can enter the UK tariff-free to compensate for 'domestic supply challenges'¹⁶.

k See Annex 5, *Too much of a bad thing* (Feedback, 2019). Note that there is no population-level sugar consumption data available after the introduction of the Soft Drinks Industry Levy (SDIL) or the 2015–2020 Sugar Reduction Programme.

As early as 1990, the World Health Organization's expert group report *Diet*, *nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases* recommended that national governments evaluate agricultural policies with regard to population risks posed by diets high in free sugars^{8,85}. Yet there remains a clear tension between one area of government actively trying to reduce sugar consumption, while others grant growers of sugar beet a derogation to use neonicotinoids to produce more sugar and attempt to import increasing amounts of raw cane tariff-free⁸.

This tension manifests through the laws of supply and demand, which dictate that if there is an oversupply, demand will be created to consume it. A well-known example of this is the subsidisation and expansion of corn production in the US and the creation of new markets (e.g., alcohol, animal feed, ethanol, high-fructose corn syrup) to facilitate its sale⁸⁶. Milk in the US was a similar story, with the USDA tasked with creating a marketing arm to partner with fast-food companies on new products using surplus high-fat dairy⁸⁷. The UK's WWII-era 'Milk in School' scheme was similarly driven by economic, rather than dietary, considerations⁸⁸.

For this reason, without concrete action on supply, it will be difficult to reduce sugar consumption. Firstly, as noted by Richardson and Winkler (2019)⁸, it is difficult to promote general reductions in sugar consumption through targeted interventions on specific final products – the goal of the Soft Drinks Industry Levy and Sugar Reduction Programme – due to the ways that the industry moves sugar around its product matrix, avoiding regulations and consumer awareness⁸. One example of this is the sweetening of breakfast bars, fruit-filled muffins and ready-made sandwiches⁸. The UK dairy industry offers another example. When UK consumers began to snub whole-fat milk in the 1980s in favour of skimmed, the resulting surplus of butterfat was funnelled into processed dairy products and animal feed instead⁸. The bottom line is that if sugar is plentiful and cheaply available, there is little incentive for manufacturers not to use it to sweeten, bulk, colour and preserve other products^{8,89}.

Secondly, Richardson and Winkler also point out that voluntary initiatives, like the Sugar Reduction Programme, do not provide strong enough incentives to challenge powerful commercial interests, resulting in insufficient results⁸. The experience of the SDIL demonstrates that mandatory programmes for industry are necessary to achieve significant reductions in sugar content.

AN INTEGRATED SUPPLY—DEMAND POLICY FRAMEWORK ON SUGAR

This report's recommendations are structured by the World Cancer Research Fund's NOURISHING framework (see Figure 4). This framework maintains that effective policy actions on promoting healthy diets and reducing obesity require action across the food environment (demand- and supply-side interventions), the food system (supply-side interventions) and behaviour change communication (demand-side interventions). This approach is radically different from that taken by the government in most of its strategies designed to tackle the consumption of sugar and its harmful effects.

Policies related to the 'H' of NOURISHING – harnessing the food supply chain and actions to ensure coherence with health – are the focus of the remaining sections of this brief. As we have sought to demonstrate, this element has been absent from UK sugar policy and urgently warrants action. Luckily, the UK is better positioned to act on sugar pollution now than ever.



Figure 4: The World Cancer Research Fund's NOURISHING framework

Source: World Cancer Research Fund International.

THERE HAVE NEVER BEEN MORE OPPORTUNITIES FOR Change on food policy in the UK

A recent public dialogue showed broad appetite for change in UK food policy. Contrary to thinking that government intervention on food would constitute the behaviour of a 'nanny state', most citizens support government action to reduce the consumption of ultra-processed foods, as well as to recoup health and environmental costs from polluting food businesses⁹⁰. These types of policies had bipartisan citizen support, with citizens saying they wanted the government to take bold action, quickly⁹⁰. Radical action on issues that impact public health and the environment is not without precedent. For example, the UK has been a world leader in phasing out coal – this contributed 40% of the UK's electricity mix in 2012, made up just 1.8% of it in 2020 and will be entirely phased out by 2024, a year ahead of schedule⁹¹. The UK has also implemented a 'polluter pays' scheme for product packaging⁹², and is currently considering a ban on single-use vapes on both health and environmental grounds²³.

Meanwhile, Brexit has created an opportunity for the UK to shape a sugar market that works for people's health and the environment. The UK now has far greater autonomy in the domains of agricultural policy and trade policy than it did under the EU's Central Agricultural Policy (CAP), Common Commercial policy covering trade and Single Market legislation covering internal trade⁸. Sugar has been made easily accessible to corporations because of falling prices. Following the abolition of the EU's previous sugar quota system and minimum price guarantee prior to Brexit, the price of sugar in the EU was at a record low (\leq 361 per tonne in 2018, as compared to \leq 631 per tonne between 1993 and 2006)⁸. Actors in the EU were seen as having acquiesced to the demands of industry for cheap sugar⁸. Many studies have noted that EU agricultural and trade policies were not aligned with public health concerns around nutrition^{8,92}. Brexit presents an opportunity for the UK to reorient its policy portfolio towards health and environmental goals.

Another opportunity for the UK to reorient its agriculture policy is the current transition from the Basic Payment Scheme (BPS) payments to Environmental Land Management (ELM) payments and the forthcoming Land Use Framework. The BPS, which provided direct payments to UK farmers, is being gradually phased out and in 2027 will be replaced by three new kinds of payments under the ELM scheme^{94,95}, which provides payments in exchange for environmental and climate goods and services. Theoretically, this will give the government greater flexibility in supporting farmers to transition away from environmentally harmful practices and reward those who undertake beneficial forms of agriculture, a definition which should also encompass public health goals.

With these dynamics in mind, the following policy proposals relate to three main areas of intervention:

- 1. Reduce the UK's sugar supply in line with maximum safe consumption figures
- 2. Ensure environment- and nutrition-sensitive agricultural and land use policy
- 3. Apply the 'polluter pays' principle to sugar production and/or sale

The scale of change required is significant. Achieving it will require bold, effective, integrated government action. The following list is a summary of policy proposals. More details are provided in the sections below.

SUMMARY

- 1. Reduce the UK's sugar supply in line with maximum safe consumption figures
 - a. Introduce a quota on domestic sugar beet production
 - b. Maintain or increase tariffs on imports of raw cane sugar
 - c. Increase tariffs on imports of refined sugar (or ban imports completely)
 - d. Increase tariffs on imports of confectionary and other high-sugar products that are key contributors to sugar intake
 - e. Require future free trade agreements to conduct adequate environmental, equality and health assessments
- 2. Ensure environment- and nutrition-sensitive agricultural and land use policy
 - a. Phase out subsidies to sugar beet production
 - b. Subsidise horticultural production
 - c. Cease to provide derogations for the use of neonicotinoids on sugar beet crops
 - d. Provide support for some growers of sugar beet to transition to organic production

3. Apply the 'polluter pays' principle to sugar production and/or sale

a. Implement fiscal measures to disincentivise sugar production and sale

These policy proposals work together through multiple channels (see Figure 5) to achieve:

- A higher sugar price for farmers
- Reduced consumption of sugar among the British population
- Higher consumption of nutritious food
- Reduced hectarage of sugar beet in the UK, and reduced environmental impact of growing sugar beet

Figure 5: Policy proposals and intended outcomes



Credit: Feedback, 2023

1. REDUCE THE UK'S SUGAR SUPPLY IN LINE WITH THE MAXIMUM SAFE CONSUMPTION FIGURES

The UK's supply of sugar should be brought down in line with the maximum safe consumption amounts for the population – in other words, to the maximum healthy supply. Reducing the sugar supply will reduce the amount of sugar available to use in foods, with an eventual impact on rates of obesity, NCDs and tooth decay¹¹. This goal can be achieved by acting on several different sources of supply (see the following section for more detail), resulting in less sugar on the market in the UK as well as a higher price for sugar, both for growers of sugar beet and companies using sugar in their products.

Importantly, consumers need not bear the burden of less sugar produced at higher prices; analysis by Richardson and Winkler (2019) demonstrates that the cost of sugar accounts for a small percentage of the retail price of even the highest-sugar food and drinks, and therefore has a negligible impact on consumer prices⁸. Instead of trying to affect consumer purchasing decisions, supply-side policies encourage manufacturers to reduce the use of sugar across their product portfolios¹. As Richardson and Winkler (2019) note, the

I It is also important to note that the goal should not be to simply reduce sugar content in products but rather sweetness overall, given the recent WHO Guideline on non-sugar sweeteners stating that non-sugar sweeteners not be used as a means of achieving weight control or reducing the risk of non-communicable diseases⁹⁶. For this reason, it is vital that companies are incentivised to produce products that require less sweetness in general. hundred or so companies in the UK that purchase more than 10,000 tonnes of sugar per year will be particularly price-sensitive and likely to alter product compositions if sugar prices rise⁸.

POLICYMAKERS NEED TO ACT ON MULTIPLE STREAMS OF SUGAR SUPPLY

As shown in Figure 1 (p.4), the total supply of sugar in the UK must be reduced by approximately nearly two-thirds for safe consumption (from 1.9 million tonnes to 0.73 million tonnes). Domestic sugar beet production is responsible for approximately 53% of the UK's total sugar supply; imports of raw cane from the rest of the world^m, refined sugar beet from the EU and confectionary items make up the remaining 47%. Based on these statistics, it would be impossible to intervene in merely one supply stream and see the reductions required to meet the maximum safe consumption goal.

Figure 6 shows how the UK could approach the 0.73 safe supply target by reducing UK sugar production and imports. This would bring total supply to 0.8 million tonnes.

	5-year average (millions of tonnes)	Required % change from last 5 years	New supply (millions of tonnes)
Domestically produced beet sugar	1.0	-50%	0.5
Refined sugar imports	0.4	-100%	0.0
Cane sugar imports	0.4	-50%	0.2
Confectionary and high-sugar product imports	0.3	-50%	0.1
Exports	-0.2	-50%	-0.1
Total supply	1.9		0.8

Figure 6: Net change required from supply streams to meet safe consumption amount

Source: Richardson and Winkler (2019) for confectionary and other products; all other data from Defra (2022).

Equally reducing the supply of both domestic sugar beet and imported raw cane, the UK's two largest supply streams, works towards ensuring that former British colonies whose economies depend in part on exporting raw cane sugar to the UK are not more adversely impacted than domestic growers. It would also allow the UK government to work towards its longstanding goal of equal treatment for the two companies in the UK's sugar duopoly: British Sugar and Tate & Lyle⁸.

The following recommendations lay out how these reductions in each supply stream can be achieved.

m These cane sugar import figures do yet reflect the increase in raw imported cane to be seen with the commencement of the Australia–UK free trade agreement (A-UKFTA). A-UKFTA grants Australian sugar exporters tariff-free access to the UK market, starting with 80,000 tonnes (pro-rata amount: 26,569 tonnes) in 2023 and increasing to 220,000 tonnes by 2030, after which unlimited amounts of sugar will be permitted to enter tariff-free¹⁰. Australia is likely to therefore become a top sugar exporter to the UK, meaning that reductions in raw cane imports may have to be achieved through other market access trade regimes. As much as possible, these should seek to reduce the harm done to the economies of former colonies.

A. INTRODUCE A QUOTA ON DOMESTIC SUGAR BEET PRODUCTION

The government should introduce a quota on domestic sugar beet production as a means of capping the amount available on the market, similar to the EU sugar production quota which applied across the common market until 2017. The quota could be phased in over a period of five years, reducing the amount of planted hectarage permitted until the intended reductions (for example, 50%) are achieved. The enaction of a quota would result in higher sugar prices because of shrinking supply, ideally offsetting the costs of a smaller yield for growers of sugar beet. British Sugar and NFU Sugar could work together to determine whether current suppliers are given gradually restricted quotas, or whether certain refineries are closed altogether, meaning sugar beet production is restricted to an increasingly limited geographical area. This type of careful, gradual phasedown must be complemented by measures – as outlined in policy 1.b. below – to enable farmers to transition to other crops, or to less intensive beet production, without loss of income.

Reducing the domestic sugar supply would have the added benefit of reducing the amount of sugar beet available to produce co-products (animal feed, bioethanol and other specialty products) and prevent them from subsidising an unsustainable main product (sugar). High-value agricultural land should not be used to produce sugar, animal feed, biofuels or other products not intended for human consumption, nor should corporations profit off the resale of non-renewable resources like topsoil.



Image credit: Pixabay user Ehrecke

One option government could consider is renationalising British Sugar. The rationale for this seemingly radical proposal – although British Sugar was a nationalised entity until 1981 – would be that governments are better equipped to manage production decline and ensure a just transition to alternative livelihoods than corporations. This policy should be complemented by other policies intended to support farmers to transition towards other crops, as well as policies to prevent an influx of cheaper raw cane sugar to fill the gap in supply. These are discussed in subsequent points.

B. MAINTAIN OR INCREASE TARIFFS ON IMPORTS OF RAW CANE SUGAR

Any domestic policy to curb sugar beet production must be accompanied by nutrition-sensitive trade policies which also stem the imports of sugar produced overseas and prevent a disorderly collapse in UK sugar production which could seriously harm growers' livelihoods. While domestic sugar beet production is being gradually reduced, tariffs on the import of raw cane sugar must be maintained or increased. Otherwise, the increased price of domestic sugar risks resulting in food producers shifting to either EU refined sugar imports (see policy 1.c.) or raw cane from the rest of the world. Driving up raw cane imports would only serve to offshore the environmental impacts of sugar production while being unfair to British producers. It is therefore vital that the government cease to open new free trade agreements permitting the influx of reduced or duty-free sugar, such as the potential deals with India and Mexico. Outside of free trade agreements, it should also not increase the amount of tariff-free raw cane sugar permitted under the Autonomous Tariff Quota (ATQ), and in fact, this quota will need to gradually decrease¹⁶.

C. INCREASE TARIFFS ON IMPORTS OF REFINED SUGAR (OR BAN IMPORTS COMPLETELY)

As part of a nutrition-sensitive trade policy, imports of refined sugar (mainly from sugar beet, originating from EU Member States) should be drastically reduced or ideally halted completely. This would allow the UK to approach its figure of maximum safe supply while safeguarding the interests of UK sugar beet growers and maintaining moral responsibilities to former British colonies to produce the majority of the UK's imported raw cane.

D. INCREASE TARIFFS ON IMPORTS OF CONFECTIONARY AND OTHER HIGH-SUGAR PRODUCTS THAT ARE KEY CONTRIBUTORS TO SUGAR INTAKE

Together, imported confectionary, chocolate, bread, pastries and biscuits are responsible for approximately 15% of the UK's sugar supply^{3,8} (see Figure 2, p.8). These imports should also be subjected to increased tariffs to reduce their supply as much as possible within the parameters of external trade policy. This could potentially be achieved by enacting compositional regulations that control the sugar content of individual types of sweetened foods and drinks sold in the UK, both domestically produced and imported⁸. Existing or future trade agreements should be (re)negotiated with this objective in mind.



Image credit: Pixabay user stevepb

E. REQUIRE FUTURE FREE TRADE AGREEMENTS TO CONDUCT ADEQUATE ENVIRONMENTAL, EQUALITY AND HEALTH ASSESSMENTS

All future free trade agreements should be required to conduct an adequate environmental, equality and health impact assessment prior to enaction. Agreements that run counter to public health and/or environmental and climate goals should be adjusted to ensure that they do not undermine domestic priorities. Environmental impact assessments are already required as of 2022¹ but health and equality impact assessments would be new and have a significant impact on potential deals^{97,98}. For example, the new free trade agreement negotiated with Australia will likely result in an increase in raw cane imports to the tune of 220,000 tariff-free tonnes by 2030, and an unlimited amount thereafter¹². Given the oversupply of sugar present in the UK prior to the negotiation of the deal, this remarkable influx is entirely at odds with the UK's goal to reduce obesity rates and lower the consumption levels of HFSS foods. No new agreements that can similarly harm public health should be made. Existing agreements should be subject to the same impact assessments prior to coming up for renegotiation.

2. ENSURE ENVIRONMENT- AND NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURAL AND LAND USE POLICY

As mentioned in the introduction of this policy proposals section, the UK is currently reorienting its farming subsidy scheme as part of the ELM to make payments contingent on the provision of environmental and climate goods and services. The government has also pledged to deliver a Land Use Framework for England, which would detail how to handle conflicting pressures on UK land, including the need for more land for carbon sequestration and food production⁹⁹.

Both schemes should explicitly integrate goals related to both health and the environment and climate. Currently, the ELM scheme considers only environmental and climate impacts, and it is unclear what will come in the Land Use Framework for England. The lack of health integration is regrettable, given the inextricability of public health from our food system and forms of agricultural production. Truly forward-thinking strategies would integrate public health impacts, becoming nutrition-sensitive in that they consider the supply of affordable, nutritious, culturally appropriate and safe foods in adequate quantity and quality to meet the dietary requirements of populations in a sustainable manner¹⁰⁰.

Practically, a nutrition-sensitive ELM scheme and Land Use Framework would mean that crops which are damaging to human health, like sugar beet, are deprioritised, with regard to both subsidy payments and the provision of land¹⁰¹. Crops should be assessed regarding their nutritional value and environmental impact, and those which the most nutritional value for the least environmental impact should be prioritised and incentivised. High-quality land, such as that in East Anglia and the East Midlands, should be reserved for the growing of crops that fit the bill.

The ELM and Land Use Framework could then be used to support the following policy changes:

A. PHASE OUT SUBSIDIES TO SUGAR BEET PRODUCTION

In 2019, the government paid farmers in East Anglia and the East Midlands €29 million (approximately £25 million) to grow sugar beet⁸, despite the documented, irreparable harm that sugar beet poses to the UK's best-quality topsoil¹, as well as its seeming reliance on harmful insecticides. Accordingly, subsidies to produce sugar beet should be phased out as early as possible. This is well-justified by the ELM scheme's goals of providing public money for public goods and will help reduce supply by making sugar beet a less attractive crop for growers, as well. It will also have the effect of increasing the price of sugar beet to British Sugar, and in turn increasing the price of refined sugar to food and drink companies. As part of this, the government could consider buyouts of sugar beet production machinery and subsidisation of inputs needed for horticultural crops (see policy 1.b.).



Image credit: Pixabay user pasja1000

The government should work with agronomists to identify suitable replacement break crops for beet growers, and where possible, transition interested sugar beet growers to horticultural production. In areas where land is suitable for carbon capture or other nature-based solutions – for example, in peat-land areas like the fens – farmers could be encouraged to directly put their land out of agricultural production and receive support instead for peat-land preservation and nature restoration.

B. SUBSIDISE HORTICULTURAL PRODUCTION

A nutrition-sensitive ELM scheme (and Land Use Framework) provides an impetus for subsidising the horticultural production of crops that benefit human health and the environment. This is entirely compatible with the ELM scheme's future goals and payment schemes, which include the Sustainable Farming Initiative (SFI), Countryside Stewardship (CS) and Landscape Recovery. SFI will pay farmers to adopt and maintain sustainable farming practices, CS will pay for targeted actions, and Landscape Recovery will pay for bespoke, longer-term, large-scale projects⁹⁵. SFI payments could be used to subsidise sustainable horticultural production, including inputs and knowledge transfer. These payments could support growers of sugar beet to transition to other fruits and vegetables, which are currently underconsumed in diets in the UK. (In August 2022, the NFU submitted a response to parliament detailing that sugar beet growers were struggling to qualify for

SFI payments as their rotation was not suitable to meet soil standards¹⁰².) As mentioned in earlier sections, the UK is a fruit and vegetable-deficient market; even with imports, it does not currently have enough supply to feed everyone their recommended portions of 5-a-day¹⁰.

These subsidies will also help to decrease the price point of fruit and vegetables, allowing them to become more affordable to consumers and helping to make nutritious food the more price-attractive option (as opposed to HFSS foods; see 'The oversupply of cheap sugar is damaging our health and exacerbating inequalities' (p.16) for more details on the current price disparities between healthy and unhealthy food, and the relationship to social inequalities).

Alongside increasing production of fruit and vegetables, government should support the market for this growing supply through public procurement and targeted interventions such as social prescribing, or fruit and vegetable vouchers for low-income families.

C. CEASE TO PROVIDE DEROGATIONS FOR THE USE OF NEONICOTINOIDS ON SUGAR BEET CROPS

The government must immediately cease to provide any derogations for neonicotinoid use on sugar beet crops. Any agricultural policy that purports to support environmental and climate goals is incompatible with allowing the use of an insecticide that is known to harm the UK's pollinators⁴³ and has been declared incompatible with EU law by the European Court of Justice⁴¹. Restricting the use of neonicotinoids – as has been agreed to in the UK prior to the 'emergency' granting of derogations three years in a row – is imperative to reduce sugar beet supply; encourage producers to shift towards other, more sustainable and reliable forms of production; and protect the UK's pollinator population, which has already reduced by 21% between 1980 and 2019¹⁰³.

D. PROVIDE SUPPORT FOR SOME GROWERS OF SUGAR BEET TO TRANSITION TO ORGANIC PRODUCTION

It is important to note that there is no organic sugar beet cultivation in the UK, for the simple fact that processing organic sugar beet would require a separate processing facility from conventional beet. A transition path towards reducing sugar pollution in the UK food system could be to encourage the production of organic sugar beet, with at least one British Sugar factory converted entirely to organic. As organic production is less intensive than conventional production this should result in fewer environmental impacts, including notably avoiding the use of all pesticides, and the higher prices commanded by organic sugar would also mitigate the impact on farmers' incomes of producing less beet. Additionally, less intensive production would align with the overall supply reduction needed to support public health goals related to reduced sugar consumption.

3. APPLY THE 'POLLUTER PAYS' PRINCIPLE TO SUGAR PRODUCTION AND/OR SALE

Finally, the government should extend the principle of 'polluter pays' to sugar producers and manufacturers and/or food and beverage companies selling sugary products, to cover the cost of negative externalities. As highlighted in earlier sections, sugar's true cost is likely much higher than its market price – producers and sellers should be held responsible for the costs they present to UK taxpayers, including through soil loss³⁴, declining pollinator populations⁴³, obesity¹⁰⁴, type 2 diabetes¹⁰⁵ and tooth decay⁷². A precedent for enforcing the principle of 'polluter pays' has already been set by the government's Extended Producer Responsibility (EPR) scheme. EPR will come into force in 2025 and will hold producers of packaging responsible for the full cost of managing it once it becomes waste, encouraging them to use less packaging and more recyclable materials⁹². It will subject producers to modulated fees based on the environmental/recycling qualities of their products¹⁰⁶.

A. IMPLEMENT FISCAL MEASURES TO DISINCENTIVISE SUGAR PRODUCTION AND SALE

The 'polluter pays' principle could be applied to sugar through the creation of fiscal measures that disincentivise sugar use in food production, as proposed by a coalition of health and environmental organisations in the 'A Recipe for Change' campaign¹⁰⁷ as well as the National Food Strategy¹⁰⁸. Building on the achievements of the Soft Drinks Industry Levy (SDIL), one option for doing this could be a levy on all sugar sold for use in processed foods, restaurants or catering, including imported products (and excluding retail sugar for household use); another would be a levy applied to certain product categories with the aim of driving reformulation^{8,107}. Profits could be earmarked for specific health- or environment-related initiatives. This would have the effect of raising the price of sugar across the board, incentivising manufacturers to reduce sugar across their portfolio of product⁸. However, given that sugar constitutes a relatively small share of the cost of final products⁸, this policy must be supported by agricultural changes to contract supply to ensure that manufacturers do not continue to produce the products with the same formulation⁸.

This briefing has sought to make the case that the UK's oversupply of sugar is undermining policies aimed at reducing sugar demand. The World Cancer Research Fund's NOURISHING framework for promoting healthy diets and reducing obesity stipulates that action is required across the food system to complement policy changes aimed at changing the food environment and consumer behaviour. However, until now, supply-side interventions have been largely ignored in UK food policy. Most interventions have focused solely on demand and failed to reach their intended objectives.

It is imperative that the government acts to reduce sugar pollution – i.e., the harm that sugar is causing to public health as well as the damage to UK soils and pollinators – by intervening to reduce the overall sugar supply. Post-Brexit, the government has more flexibility to do so than ever. Action on supply can be taken by implementing a quota on domestic sugar beet production and reducing imports of raw cane, refined sugar, and confectionary and high-sugar products, while ensuring that agricultural policies like the ELM scheme integrate objectives related to nutrition and public health. The government should also consider extending the principle of 'polluter pays' to sugar producers and manufacturers to recoup the true cost of sugar pollution. As demonstrated by evidence in this report, this type of action would likely have broad public support⁹⁰ – and it is not without precedent. The UK has been able to act boldly on health and environmental issues such as coal⁹¹, product packaging⁹² and now potentially single-use vapes²³. It is now time to act boldly on sugar pollution, to protect both public health and the environment.

BOX 8: FURTHER READING

Action on Sugar. *The UK's Sugar Reduction Programme: What is next?* https://www.actiononsugar.org/media/actiononsugar/sugar-awareness-week/2022/The-UK's-Sugar-Reduction-Programme-What-is-Next-(final).pdf (2022)

Feedback Global. *Too Much of a Bad Thing: The use and misuse of UK soil and land to grow sugar*. <u>https://feedbackglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Too-much-of-a-bad-thing-the-use-and-misuse-of-land-and-soils-to-grow-sugar-Feedback-2019.pdf</u> (2019).

Richardson, B. & Winkler, J. *Sugar Reduction in Post-Brexit UK: A supply-side policy agenda.* Food Research Collaboration. https://foodresearch.org.uk/publications/sugar-brexit-supply-side/ (2019).

The Food Foundation. *Policy Brief 4: How can policymakers boost fruit and vegetable production and consumption?* https://shefsglobal.lshtm.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/SHEFS_Fruit-and-Veg-Policy-Briefing-Series_Brief-4_ FINAL-compressed.pdf (2023).

The Food Foundation. *Policy Brief 2: Pathways to 5-a-Day*. https://shefsglobal.lshtm.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/SHEFS-Pathway-to-5-a-day-Brief-2-Final.pdf (2020).

WORKS CITED

- 1. Feedback. *Too Much of a Bad Thing: The use and misuse of UK soil and land to grow sugar*. https://feedbackglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/ Too-much-of-a-bad-thing-the-use-and-misuse-of-land-and-soils-to-grow-sugar-updated-Feb-2020-002.pdf (2019).
- 2. World Health Organization. Regional Office for Europe. *WHO European Regional Obesity Report 2022.* (2022).
- Defra. Agriculture in the United Kingdom 2022. https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/1170953/auk-2022-13jul23i.pdf (2023).
- Osman, K. T. Forest Soils: Properties and Management. (Springer Science & Business Media, 2013).
- Defra. Neonicotinoid product as seed treatment for sugar beet: emergency authorisation application 2023. GOV.UK <u>https://www.gov.uk/</u> government/publications/neonicotinoid-product-as-seed-treatment-forsugar-beet-emergency-authorisation-application (2023).
- Action on Sugar. Sugar Reduction Programme. <u>https://www.actiononsugar.org/reformulation-/sugar-reduction-</u> programme/ (2023).
- Defra. Trade in sugar post-Brexit inquiry Written evidence Committees - UK Parliament. https://committees.parliament.uk/work/2580/trade-insugar-postbrexit-inquiry/publications/written-evidence/ (2018).
- Richardson, B. & Winkler, J. Sugar reduction in post-Brexit UK: A supply-side policy agenda. https://foodresearch.org.uk/publications/sugar-brexitsupply-side/ (2019).
- 9. The Food Foundation. *Policy Brief 4: How can policymakers boost fruit and vegetable production and consumption*? https://shefsglobal.lshtm.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/SHEFS_Fruit-and-Veg-Policy-Briefing-Series_Brief-4_FINAL-compressed.pdf (2023).
- The Food Foundation. *Policy Brief 2: Pathways to 5-a-Day.* https://shefsglobal.lshtm.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/SHEFS-Pathway-to-5-a-day-Brief-2-Final.pdf (2020).
- 11. Scientific Advisory Committee on Nutrition. Carbohydrates and Health. (2015).
- 12. Government of Australia. Analysis Opportunities for Australian sugar exports to the UK. *DAWE* https://www.agriculture.gov.au/about/news/ analysis-opportunities-for-australian-sugar-exports-to-the-uk (2023).
- EFSA Panel on Nutrition, Novel Foods and Food Allergens (NDA. Tolerable upper intake level for dietary sugars (2022).
- 14. The Food Foundation. *Policy Brief 4: How can policymakers boost fruit and vegetable production and consumption*? https://shefsglobal.lshtm.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/SHEFS_Fruit-and-Veg-Policy-Briefing-Series_Brief-4_FINAL-compressed.pdf (2023).
- Natural England. Likelihood of Best and Most Versatile (BMV) Agricultural Land - Strategic scale map East Midlands Region - ALC017. Natural England - Access to Evidence <u>http://publications.naturalengland.</u> org.uk/publication/6048285720051712 (2017).
- Government of the UK. UK Trade Tariff: duty suspensions and autonomous tariff quotas. GOV.UK <u>https://www.gov.uk/guidance/duty-suspensions-and-tariff-quotas</u> (2023).
- 17. Panagos, P., Borrelli, P. & Poesen, J. Soil loss due to crop harvesting in the European Union: A first estimation of an underrated geomorphic process. *Science of The Total Environment* **664**, 487–498 (2019).
- The Wildlife Trusts. UK government allows 'emergency' use of banned bee-harming pesticide just days after EU tightens protections. https://www.wildlifetrusts.org/news/government-allows-bannedpesticide (2023).
- Diabetes UK. Number of people living with diabetes in the UK tops 5 million for the first time. *Diabetes UK* <u>https://www.diabetes.org.uk/</u> about_us/news/number-people-living-diabetes-uk-tops-5-million-firsttime (2023).
- 20. Theis, D. R. Z. & White, M. Is Obesity Policy in England Fit for Purpose? Analysis of Government Strategies and Policies, 1992–2020. *The Milkbank Quarterly* **99**, (2021).
- World Cancer Research Fund International. NOURISHING framework. WCRF International <u>https://www.wcrf.org/policy/policy-databases/</u>nourishing-framework/.

- Hawkes, C., Jewell, J. & Allen, K. A food policy package for healthy diets and the prevention of obesity and diet-related non-communicable diseases: the NOURISHING framework. *Obes Rev* 14 Suppl 2, 159–168 (2013).
- 23. Ferguson, D. Ministers set to ban single-use vapes in UK over child addiction fears. *The Guardian* (2023).
- 24. NFU. All you need to know about the sugar beet industry. https://www.nfuonline.com/updates-and-information/all-you-need-toknow-about-the-sugar-beet-industry/ (2021).
- 25. The Guardian. Britain is built on sugar: our national sweet tooth defines us. *The Guardian* (2007).
- 26. Muhammad, K. G. The Barbaric History of Sugar in America. *The New York Times* (2019).
- Sheridan, R. B. Sugar and Slavery: An Economic History of the British West Indies, 1623-1775. (Canoe Press, 1994).
- Mintz, S. W. Sweetness and power : the place of sugar in modern history. (Viking New York, N.Y., 1985).
- 29. Coote, B. The Hunger Crop: Poverty and the sugar industry. (1987).
- Carmichael, L. Fetishism and the Moral Marketplace: How Abolitionist Sugar Boycotts in the 1790s Defined British Consumers and the West Indian 'Other'. (2015).
- The National Science and Media Museum. Sugar from the beet. Google Arts & Culture <u>https://artsandculture.google.com/story/sugar-from-thebeet/dAXR-Y0gw7gpJA</u>.
- Richardson, D. The history of the sugar beet generation. Farmers Weekly https://www.fwi.co.uk/arable/the-history-of-the-sugar-beet-generation (2012).
- Defra. The Future Farming and Environment Evidence Compendium. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/802006/evidence_compendium_16may19. pdf (2019).
- Graves, A. R. *et al.* The total costs of soil degradation in England and Wales. *Ecological Economics* **119**, 399–413 (2015).
- 35. Graves, A. R. *et al.* The total costs of soil degradation in England and Wales. *Ecological Economics* **119**, 399–413 (2015).
- 36. WWF UK. UK is keen to be green according to the largest-ever analysis of consumers' carbon footprints. *WWF* <u>https://www.wwf.org.uk/press-release/uk-keen-be-green</u> (2021).
- Yeboah, S. *et al.* Greenhouse gas emissions in a spring wheat-field pea sequence under different tillage practices in semi-arid Northwest China. *Nutr Cycl Agroecosyst* **106**, 77–91 (2016).
- Märländer, B. *et al.* Environmental Situation and Yield Performance of the Sugar Beet Crop in Germany: Heading for Sustainable Development. *Journal of Agronomy and Crop Science* 189, 201–226 (2003).
- 39. British Sugar. Co-products. British Sugar https://www.britishsugar.co.uk.
- ABF Corporate. Beyond sugar creating profitable products from natural feedstock. ABF Corporate <u>https://www.abf.co.uk/our-businesses/ourbusinesses-in-action/2022/beyond-sugar-creating-profitable-productsfrom-natural-feedstock</u> (2022).
- 41. Foote, N. EU sugar sector up in arms over decision to restrict beetoxic pesticides. *www.euractiv.com* <u>https://www.euractiv.com/section/</u> agriculture-food/news/eu-sugar-sector-up-in-arms-over-decision-torestrict-bee-toxic-pesticides/ (2023).
- Suchenia, A. & Bellis, A. Government approval for the use of neonicotinoids and the impact on bees. (2023).
- 43. Defra. Further restrictions on neonicotinoids agreed. GOV.UK (2018).
- Goulson, D. REVIEW: An overview of the environmental risks posed by neonicotinoid insecticides. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 50, 977–987 (2013).
- Bonmatin, J.-M. et al. Environmental fate and exposure; neonicotinoids and fipronil. Environ Sci Pollut Res 22, 35–67 (2015).
- Woodcock, B. A. *et al.* Impacts of neonicotinoid use on long-term population changes in wild bees in England. *Nat Commun* 7, 12459 (2016).

- Buglife. Neonicotinoid Insecticides in British Freshwater: 2016 Water Framework Directive Watch List Monitoring Results and Recommendations. https://cdn.buglife.org.uk/2019/10/QA-Neonicotinoids-in-water-in-the-UK-final-2-NI.pdf (2017).
- Grant, J. Buglife study highlights neonicotinoid impact on UK rivers. *East Anglian Daily Times* (2017).
- PAN Europe. Banned pesticides still in use in the EU. PAN Europe https://www.pan-europe.info/resources/reports/2023/01/bannedpesticides-still-use-eu (2023).
- 50. Defra. Statement of reasons for the decision on the application for emergency authorisation for the use of Cruiser SB on sugar beet crops in 2023. GOV.UK https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/ neonicotinoid-product-as-seed-treatment-for-sugar-beet-emergencyauthorisation-application/statement-of-reasons-for-the-decision-on-theapplication-for-emergency-authorisation-for-the-use-of-cruiser-sb-onsugar-beet-crops-in-2023 (2023).
- Foote, N. & Andrés, P. COP15 agrees to halve pesticide risk as EU drags its heels. www.euractiv.com https://www.euractiv.com/section/ agriculture-food/news/cop15-agrees-to-halve-pesticide-risk-as-eu-dragsits-heels/ (2022).
- Foote, N. UK allows emergency use of bee-toxic pesticides after EU tightens rules. www.euractiv.com https://www.euractiv.com/section/ agriculture-food/news/uk-allows-emergency-use-of-bee-toxic-pesticidesafter-eu-tightens-rules/ (2023).
- 53. Draycott, A. P. Sugar Beet. (Blackwell Publishing, 2006).
- 54. Roberts, D. Sweet Brexit: what sugar tells us about Britain's future outside the EU. *The Guardian* (2017).
- Hess, T., Vicario, D. R., Knox, J. & Crout, N. Economics of sugar beet irrigation in England. https://bbro.co.uk/media/50353/16-02_economicsof-sb-irrigation-tim-hess.pdf (2018).
- Fitters, T. F. J., Mooney, S. J. & Sparkes, D. L. Impact of water availability on root growth of sugar beet varieties. *Soil Use and Management* 38, 1033–1043 (2022).
- Jaggard, K., Qi, A. & Ober, E. Capture and use of solar radiation, water, and nitrogen by sugar beet (Beta vulgaris L.). *Journal of Experimental Botany* 60, 1919–1925 (2009).
- Hill, C. Frozen sugar beet triggers insurance payouts for farmers. *Eastern Daily Press* https://www.edp24.co.uk/news/23261971.british-sugar-confirms-frost-insurance-payout-farmers/ (2023).
- British Sugar. British Sugar: A Homegrown Success Story The benefit of our sugar beet industry to the UK. <u>https://www.britishsugar.co.uk/perch/</u> resources/british-sugar-report15.0v2.pdf (2017).
- Eastwick, B. How has Brexit impacted the UK sugar industry? Ragus https://www.ragus.co.uk/how-has-brexit-impacted-the-uk-sugarindustry/ (2022).
- Eastwick, B. UK sugar import tariffs explained. *Ragus* https://www.ragus.co.uk/uk-sugar-import-tariffs-explained/ (2023).
- 62. NFU. India deal is not so sweet. <u>https://www.nfuonline.com/updates-and-information/india-deal-is-not-so-sweet/</u> (2022).
- 63. Partridge, J. 'A perfect storm': UK beet growers fear Brexit threatens their future. *The Guardian* (2021).
- Harknett, C. British Sugar announces start dates for 2023/24 sugar beet campaign. *Farmers Guide* <u>https://www.farmersguide.co.uk/arable/</u> sugar-beet/british-sugar-announces-start-dates-for-2023-24-sugar-beetcampaign/ (2023).
- 65. LiveMint. India loses WTO dispute over sugar-export subsidies. *LiveMint* (2021).
- 66. WRAP. Food surplus & waste in primary production costs UK more than £1 billion. WRAP https://wrap.org.uk/media-centre/press-releases/foodsurplus-waste-primary-production-costs-uk-more-ps1-billion.
- Food Foundation. Veg Facts 2021. <u>https://foodfoundation.org.uk/</u> publication/veg-facts-2021 (2021).
- 68. Levelling Up the United Kingdom GOV.UK. <u>https://www.gov.uk/</u>government/publications/levelling-up-the-united-kingdom.

- Renouf, M. A., Wegener, M. K. & Nielsen, L. K. An environmental life cycle assessment comparing Australian sugarcane with US corn and UK sugar beet as producers of sugars for fermentation. *Biomass and Bioenergy* 32, 1144–1155 (2008).
- WWF. Sugar and the Environment Encouraging Better Management Practices in Sugar Production and Processing. <u>http://wwf.panda.</u> org/?22255/Sugarand-the-Environment-Encouraging-Better-Management-Practices-in-Sugar-Production-and-Processing (2005).
- Klenk, I., Landquist, B. & de Imana, O. R. The product carbon footprint of EU beet sugar. SUGAR INDUSTRY / ZUCKERINDUSTRIE 137, 169–177 (2012).
- 72. Media, P. A. Children's tooth decay costs NHS more than £40m a year in England. *The Guardian* (2020).
- 73. Halliday, J. & correspondent, J. H. N. of E. Cost of living worsening health of children in UK, say school nurses. *The Guardian* (2023).
- 74. Magriplis, E. *et al.* Dietary Sugar Intake and Its Association with Obesity in Children and Adolescents. *Children (Basel)* **8**, 676 (2021).
- 75. England, P. H. National child measurement programme (NCMP): trends in child BMI. (2020).
- Food Foundation. Food Prices Tracking: October Update. https://foodfoundation.org.uk/news/food-prices-tracking-octoberupdate (2023).
- 77. Lobstein, T. et al. The Broken Plate 2022: The State of the Nation's Food System. (2022).
- Local Government Association. Health inequalities: Deprivation and poverty and COVID-19 | Local Government Association. https://www.local.gov.uk/health-inequalities-deprivation-and-povertyand-covid-19 (2022).
- 79. The Health Foundation. Health inequalities. <u>https://www.health.org.uk/</u>evidence-hub/health-inequalities.
- Thomas, F. *et al.* Area deprivation, screen time and consumption of food and drink high in fat salt and sugar (HFSS) in young people: results from a cross-sectional study in the UK. *BMJ Open* 9, e027333 (2019).
- Rothman, L. New Study Says Sugar Is Toxic—But These Old Ads Say Otherwise. *Time* <u>https://time.com/4088772/sugar-information-history/</u> (2015).
- Public Health England. Sugar Reduction: The evidence for action. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/470179/Sugar_reduction_The_evidence_ for_action.pdf (2015).
- Media, P. A. Ban on two-for-one junk food deals to be delayed for two more years. *The Guardian* (2023).
- 84. Office for Health Improvement and Disparities. Sugar reduction programme: industry progress 2015 to 2020. <u>https://www.gov.uk/</u>government/publications/sugar-reduction-programme-industry-progress-2015-to-2020 (2022).
- WHO Study Group on Diet, N. and P. of N. D. & Organization, W. H. Diet, nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases : report of a WHO study group [meeting held in Geneva from 6-13 March 1989]. <u>https://apps.who.</u> int/iris/handle/10665/39426 (1990).
- Foley, J. It's Time to Rethink America's Corn System. Scientific American https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/time-to-rethink-corn/ (2013).
- Freeman, A. The Unbearable Whiteness of Milk: Food Oppression and the USDA. SSRN Scholarly Paper at <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/ abstract=2338749</u> (2013).
- Atkins, P. The Milk in Schools Scheme, 1934-45: 'Nationalization' and resistance. *History of Education - HIST EDUC* 34, 1–21 (2005).
- Hawkes, C. & Watson, F. Incentives and disincentives for reducing sugar in manufactured foods: An exploratory supply chain analysis. http://openaccess.city.ac.uk/21137/ (2017).
- 90. Food, Farming & Countryside Commission. 'So, what do we want from food?' Citizens are hungry for change. https://cdn2.assets-servd.host/ffccuk/production/assets/downloads/FFCC_National-Conversation_report_ design_v10_FINAL.pdf?dm=1695293205 (2023).
- 91. Government of the UK. End to coal power brought forward to October 2024. *GOV.UK* https://www.gov.uk/government/news/end-to-coal-power-brought-forward-to-october-2024 (2021).

- Defra. Packaging and packaging waste: introducing Extended Producer Responsibility. GOV.UK https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/ packaging-and-packaging-waste-introducing-extended-producerresponsibility (2021).
- 93. Economist Impact. *Reforming the EU's Common Agricultural Policy in the context of the Sustainable Development Goals*. <u>https://impact.economist.com/projects/foodsustainability/blogs/agricultural-policy/</u>.
- 94. Defra. Delinked Payments: updated guidance Farming. https://defrafarming.blog.gov.uk/2023/05/12/delinked-paymentsupdated-guidance/ (2023).
- 95. Defra. Environmental Land Management (ELM) update: how government will pay for land-based environment and climate goods and services. GOV.UK <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/</u> environmental-land-management-update-how-government-willpay-for-land-based-environment-and-climate-goods-and-services/ environmental-land-management-elm-update-how-government-willpay-for-land-based-environment-and-climate-goods-and-services (2023).
- World Health Organization. Use of non-sugar sweeteners: WHO guideline. <u>https://www.who.int/publications-detail-redirect/9789240073616</u> (2023).
- 97. UK Parliament Committees. Free trade agreements assess environmental impact following EAC intervention - Committees - UK Parliament. https://committees.parliament.uk/work/448/biodiversityand-ecosystems/news/160645/free-trade-agreements-assessenvironmental-impact-following-eac-intervention/ (2022).
- McNamara, C. L., Green, L., Barlow, P. & Bellis, M. A. The CPTPP trade deal is a major threat to public health and warrants a health impact assessment. *BMJ* 381, e073302 (2023).

- 99. Coleman, C. Land use frameworks: integrating policies in England. (2021).
- European Commission. Nutrition Quick Tips Series Nutrition-Sensitive Food Production. <u>https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/publication/</u> <u>nutrition-quick-tips-series-nutrition-sensitive-food-production_en (2022).</u>
- 101. WWF UK. An Ambitious Land Use Framework For England. https://www.wwf.org.uk/sites/default/files/2023-03/WWFUK-Vision-Land-Use-Framework-March23.pdf (2023).
- 102. NFU. Written evidence submitted by the NFU (EPU0020). https://committees.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/110656/pdf/ (2022).
- Defra. 10: Status of pollinating insects. GOV.UK <u>https://www.gov.uk/</u> government/statistics/england-biodiversity-indicators/10-status-ofpollinating-insects (2023).
- 104. Public Health England. Health matters: obesity and the food environment. GOV.UK https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/ health-matters-obesity-and-the-food-environment/health-mattersobesity-and-the-food-environment--2 (2017).
- NHS. NHS Prevention Programme cuts chances of Type 2 diabetes for thousands. https://www.england.nhs.uk/2022/03/nhs-preventionprogramme-cuts-chances-of-type-2-diabetes-for-thousands/ (2022).
- 106. Biffa. What is Extended Producer Responsibility. *Biffa* https://www.biffa.co.uk/biffa-insights/what-is-extended-producerresponsibility (2023).
- Sustain. Recipe for Change: Campaign launch report. https://www.sustainweb.org/reports/sep23-recipe-for-change/ (2023).
- 108. Dimbleby, H. *The National Food Strategy The Plan*. https://www.nationalfoodstrategy.org/ (2021).

Feedback works for food that is good for the planet and its people.

Action on Sugar is a group of experts concerned with sugar and obesity and its effects on health. It is working to reach a consensus with the food industry and government over the harmful effects of a high calorie diet, and bring about a reduction in the amount of sugar and fat in processed foods to prevent obesity, type 2 diabetes and tooth decay.

Feedback and Action on Sugar observe the greatest possible care in collecting information and drafting publications but cannot guarantee that this report is complete. It relies heavily on secondary sources reproduced here in good faith. Feedback and Action on Sugar assume no responsibility for errors in the sources used and make no claim that any named organisation knowingly is guilty of any breech in policy, or that any named business committed any wrongdoing.

Published October 2023

Authors: Isabela Vera, Jessica Sinclair Taylor, Hattie Burt

Design: Garth Stewart

Acknowledgements: The authors would particularly like to thank Dr Ben Richardson and Mhairi Brown for their insightful reviews of this report.

Citation: Feedback and Action on Sugar, 2023. *Sugar pollution: Curbing sugar supply for health and the environment*. London: Feedback, Action on Sugar.

www.feedbackglobal.org @feedbackorg

www.actiononsugar.org @actiononsugar

Global Feedback Ltd Registered in England and Wales, Charity number 1155064

Action on Sugar is part of Consensus Action on Salt, Sugar and Health Registered in England and Wales, Charity number 1098818



